BIRDINGBURY PARISH COUNCIL

Meeting of September 20th 2011 8.00pm in The Birbury

Minutes
Present:  Cllrs. D. Turner (Chair), G. Davy, I Tipton,  C Morton, Lisa French (ActingClerk); Carol Pratt (Clerk) 1  Resident

Urgent Item Appointment of  Clerk Carol Pratt was ratified as clerk proposed Cllr Turner, Seconded Cllr Tipton and agreed unanimously.
1.
Apologies
Cllr Cartwright, County Councillor Hazelton
2.
Approval of the Minutes of the Meeting of 19tht July
Adopted and signed as a true record
3.
Declarations of Interest

Cllr Davey items 4.2 and 4.3 Personal
             Cllr Tipton item 4.1 Personal
4.
Matters Arising from the Minutes of 21st June (and not elsewhere in this Agenda)
Item 11.2 Cllr Tipton wished it noted that he was unhappy with a personal comment in the minutes.

4.1 
 ‘No dogs’ sign. 
 Correspondence had been received and the sign is in the process of being installed.
4.2        Security Lights: 
A letter had been received from Mr Munro   Noted
4.3 Chicken:  
When new signs have been agreed with the highways authority, the chicken will be removed. Noted
4.4 Website   
4.4.1 The Chair reported that difficulties were being encountered obtaining information   which would allow Dallal Stevens to access and develop the website.
 More information would be available at the next council meeting.
Discussion took place on the Apple Mac Computer which had been purchased for the website. It was agreed that as the Clerk did not need the computer that she should approach WALC in order to find out whether a local council would be interested in purchasing the machine.   But any decision should be made after the next council meeting and the updated progress on the website.

                                                                                                                                               Action: Clerk
4.5
Heartstart
No further information had been received.  However, it was agreed that the matter should be raised at the September Village Meeting with a view to recruiting volunteers and that Heartstart should be on the agenda of the next Parish council meeting.
                                                                                                                    Action: Chair and Clerk
4.6 Emergency Planning : Cllr Tipton

Cllr Tipton had attended a meeting and was told that the template for the emergency plan was being revamped .
4.7.1  First Homes  at Masters Court  The Council was pleased to note that following approaches by  the Parish Council and one of the Trustees, Rugby Borough Council had enforced the restrictions on resale set out in the original Section 106 Agreement.   Noted 
4.8        September Surgery  
 No residents had attended.  It was agreed to put a reminder of who Councillors are in Birdsong.
                                                                                                                                      Action Chair
5        Reports of Councillors (other than Planning and Highways Issues)
5, 1 .1 Cllr Davy reported on the Birbury meeting held on 30th August 2011.

5 .1.2 Cllr Davy reported on the Recreation Field Committee

Money is currently held by this committee for the (now disbanded) Youth Club   Under the terms of the Youth Club constitution money available when the club was disbanded should be handed to Parish Council. The playing field committee had agreed to this , but had asked that when the Parish Council accepted the money it should be given to the Village Distribution Fund.   Proposed by Cllr Tipton Seconded by the Chair that this money should be accepted.  Unanimously agreed.   
5.1.3 Cllr Davy stated that money (£499, 51) is held by the Parish council on behalf of the Recreation Field Fund.  The committee is now requesting that this money is given back to be spent on repairs of the Recreation Field equipment etc. This was proposed by Cllr Davy and  seconded by Cllr Tipton and agreed unanimously.
5.1.4 The issue of hedge cutting at the Recreation field was raised.  It was agreed that the Parish council was happy to pay up to £50.00 in order for this to be done.
             5.1.5   The Hovel   Questions had been raised about   fencing and access to the Hovel.   It was agreed that further information was needed and that the Clerk should write to Mr Munro asking him to clarify the position   





Action: Clerk
   
 5.2
District/County Councillor Report
Cllr Hazleton was not present.
6. Questions from Residents.
6.1      An email had been received from resident Mr Dick Withington regarding fly tipping. on      Long Itchington and Stockton Roads the clerk was asked to write to WCC highways about this matter.        
                                                                                                                            Action:Clerk

 6.2 
Clerk asked to be able to put question from residents higher on the agenda this was   agreed and in future this item would appear after apologies for absence.  This was agreed.  
                                                                                                                                   Action:Clerk
7.
Correspondence Requiring Action (and not elsewhere in this Agenda).  
7.1 .The results of Housing needs survey carried out by the previous PC   to be submitted to       Rugby Borough council. 








              Action Clerk.
7.2   Planning consultations   The Chair had ascertained that Rugby Borough Council had a          current Local Plan which would form basis of any decisions after proposed changes had been made. Therefore it was felt that no comments needed to be made.

7.3   Housing Needs Supplementary Policy Consultation by Rugby Borough Council   It was agreed that the Parish council was happy with this approach and no further comment should be made.

8.
Circulars for Distribution.

9.
New Arrivals to the Parish
1 new arrival had been reported in the village Cllr Davy to visit Merrifield with a ‘Welcome Leaflet’ and a copy of the Parish Plan.
10.
Financial Issues.
10.1Finances Update Chair reported that the audit for 2010/2011 had been successfully   completed and approved unconditionally.  Thanks had been passed on to Paula Whitfield for her work on this. 

10.2.1 Approval of cheques for issue
· Following cheques issued and needing retrospective approval
· £291   Chq 452  Mfm grass cutting

· £250   Chq 453  WCC speed awareness

· September payments

· £162    Chq 454 Clement Keys Audit fees

· £52.90  Chq 455 AON  incorrect bill sent earlier
· £10.00  Chq 456  Birdingbury Community Room hire
· £210.06 Chq 457 Jenny Ellard  previous clerk final payment

· £50.00   Chq458  Debbie Groves appointment expenses
· £40.00   Chq 459  Jackie Westcott Dunchurch Panel refreshments

· £499.51  Chq 460  Birdingbury Recreation Field 2004 see Minute 5.3
Clerk was asked to write a letter of thanks to Jackie Westcott congratulating her on the excellent catering which had been very well received by delegates at the meeting. 
 Action: Clerk
11.
Planning Issues.
11.1
R11/1261 gate Bourton Rd: Noted
11.2      R10/2191 Sommerville cottage noted

11.3      Resubmission R10/1295 West View Stockton Road.   
Cllrs Morton and Davy had visited this property
and submitted a report. An email had also been received from residents detailing comments that they had made to RBC.
It was agreed that the clerk write to Rugby Borough Council with the following comments
The council accepts that the site should be redeveloped but believes these proposals are too large and unsympathetic to the rural site.  (Replacing a single storey building with a two storey dormer building)
The council also wishes to remind Rugby Borough Council that a covenant exists on the land.
.
12 Highways issues  
12.1 Chair reported that the Speed awareness promotion starts week beginning 26th September 2011.   It will be carried out for two days and cover the commuting times in both morning and evening.  Graham Stanley is to be invited to next parish council meeting to report with recommendations.  
Action: Clerk

12.2 Letter had been received from Mark Widdows responding to requests various Highways work, which was noted.
12.3 The Chair reported that grass seeding of along the newly-kerbed verge in Main Street had been carried out, however this was very poor.  The Chair had reported it and it will be reseeded.

13 Date of next meeting 8pm on Tuesday 18th October 2011

Village meeting to take place on 8 pm on Tuesday 27th September 2011 The clerk sent her apologies.  Cllr Davy agreed to minute.
AOB

The council decided that as a thank you for her hard work as temporary clerk that flowers should be sent to Lisa French    


















Action: Chair

Cllr Tipton asked on behalf of Cllr Cartwright  if the clerk could investigate whether the gates on the rear entrance to the Yellow Brick Road needed planning permission. 











Action : Clerk
Cllr Morton reported that several trees in Main Street had died.  Bernhard’s nursery to be asked to quote for supply and planting of replacement native trees 






Action: Clerk

Cllr Tipton asked that following the clerk’s attendance on training on 8th October that the style and format of Councils Minutes should be reviewed. And Clerk report back at a future meeting       

 Action: Clerk    
The meeting closed at 22.15
Carol Pratt Clerk
01926 812533
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